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Derry City Council

Environmental Services Committee

                    Minutes of Monthly Meeting of Environmental Services Committee

                                   held in the Committee Room, Council Offices on Thursday,

                                   8th December, 2011 at 2.08 p.m.

                                                          ___________________

Present:- Members of the Committee -  Councillor Carr (in the Chair) (Item ES344/11 et seq.)  Aldermen Devenney, Hamilton and Middleton, Councillors J. Carr,  Clifford, Conway, Cooper, Hassan and Kelly.

In Attendance:- Strategic Directors (Mr. J. Kelpie and Mr. A. Tohill), Chief Environmental Health Officer (Mr. P. O’Doherty), Parks Development Manager (Mr. C. Kennedy) and Committee Clerks (Mrs. D. McMelaugh and Ms. H. Best).

                                                            __________________

ES342/11
Notice and Summons for Meeting.



The Strategic Director, Mr. J. Kelpie read the Notice and Summons for the 

Meeting.

ES343/11
Apologies.
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Campbell and Gallagher (Chairperson).

ES344/11
Election of Acting Chairperson.



In the absence of the Chairperson, Councillor Gallagher, Councillor Clifford 

Moved, Councillor Conway Seconded 




That
Councillor Carr be elected Acting Chairperson





for the duration of the meeting.


As there was no further nominations Councillor Carr took the Chair. 
ES345/11
Minutes.

Minutes of Monthly Meeting of the Environmental Services Committee held on 3rd November, 2011 (ES249/11-ES260/11), Monthly Environmental Services (Licensing) Committee held on 3rd November, 2011 (ES283/11-ES286/11), Special Environmental Services (Licensing) Committee held on 20th October, 2011 (ES279/11-ES281/11),  Special Environmental Services (Licensing) Committee adjourned on 20th October, 2011 and reconvened on 7th November, 2011 (ES276/11-ES278/11 and ES328/11-ES330/11) were confirmed and signed by the Chairperson as correct.

Chairperson’s Business.

ES346/11
Chief Building Control Officer’s Report.

The Chief Building Control Officer’s Report dated 31st October 2011 was submitted.



The Chief Building Control Officer referred Members to the following recent 

developments:



-
21 new houses would be constructed in Newbuildings 



-
40 houses were being refurbished at Rinmore Drive



-
Initial consultations were taking place with APEX in terms of 




the construction of social housing units at Bradley Pass.
Councillor Clifford Moved, Councillor Conway Seconded and the Committee




Resolved that the same be accepted and adopted.

ES347/11
Chief Environmental Health Officer’s Report.



Extracted from Chief Environmental Health Officer’s Report:-



“1.   Public Health Protection




1.1. Formal Notices Served:




Extracted from Chief Environmental Health Officer’s Report:-

(a)
Article 38:  Abatement of Existing Noise Nuisance and Prohibition of its Recurrence
i. Montgomery Close

I pass this to you for information and consideration.
1.2. The Smoking (NI) Order 2006 – Article 8 Fixed Penalty Notice
In October 2 No fixed penalty notices were served for the offence of smoking in a smoke-free place. 

I pass this to you for information and consideration.
1.3. Dogs (NI) Order 1983 

Below is a breakdown of activities in relation to dog control during October:

Attacks on People        
  6


Attacks on Livestock
  1


Stray dog complaints  
40


Fouling           
  8


Other   
16


Stray dogs impounded
26


Dogs Reclaimed
13

Unwanted dogs


 9

Dogs Sold/Rehomed  

13

Humanely destroyed
 

 9

Fixed Penalty Notices Served
  1


Neutering Vouchers
  0*

*Please note that The Dogs Trust have currently suspended their free neutering vouchers due to a financial overspend.  It is hoped that these resume in the New Year.  

I pass this to you for information and consideration.


1.4. Request for Legal Proceedings – Serious Dog Attack 

On Monday 20 September 2011 a nine year old girl in the Gobnascale area was attacked by two Staffordshire Bull Terriers as she entered the driveway to her home.  The girl sustained serious injuries from the two stray dogs that were later identified as belonging to a 17 year old male juvenile.   The dogs were voluntarily surrendered and humanely destroyed.  The dogs were unlicensed and straying at the time of the attack and I therefore request legal proceedings be instigated against the owner of the dogs.

I await your comments and recommendation.

1.5. Authorisation of Officers – Dogs (Amendment) Act (NI) 2011

You will be aware of the new Dog Control legislation, of which the bulk of the regulations came into force on 3 October.  Using my delegated authority (ES331/98 and ES226/08), I have authorised the following members of staff to carry out duties under the Dogs (Amendment) Act (NI) 2011 and subsequent legislation.
Enda Cummins

Anne Scullion

Maeve McCann

Michael Duddy

Malachy Duddy

John Cassidy

Tony Meehan

Leslie Bernat

Paul McSwiggan

I pass this to you for information and consideration.”
Members noted the information contained in 1.1, 1.2 and 1.5 above.

With regard to 1.4 a Member of the SDLP grouping expressed concern regarding the serious attack on a child by straying Staffordshire terrier dogs as outlined in the above report.  He stated that it was critical that dog owners maintained control of their animals at all times. The Member stated that such situations clearly prompted the need for Council to alert owners of potentially aggressive dogs to their responsibilities in terms of the safety of others. 
The Member stated that in view of the approaching Christmas period it would also be appropriate for Council to publically alert individuals through the media to the general responsibilities of dog ownership.  
A Member of the Sinn Fein grouping indicated his support for the above comments.

In respect of 1.4 Councillor Conway Moved, Councillor Hassan Seconded and the Committee



Resolved 
that legal proceedings be instigated 




against the owner of the dogs as 





identified in 1.4 above.
2.
Food Control



Extracted from Chief Environmental Health Officer’s Report:-

“2.1. Safe Handling of Vegetables
 The FSA in Northern Ireland is launching a four week co-ordinated food hygiene campaign focusing on the safe handling of vegetables.  The campaign advertising is also being rolled out in Scotland and Wales with supporting PR activity in England. 

The campaign follows the E.coli outbreaks reported in Germany, France and the UK earlier this year, which were associated with various types of vegetables.  The FSA has previously highlighted the risks associated with preparing raw meat and poultry.  However the recent E.coli outbreaks linked with vegetables and sprouted seeds have shown that the handling of fresh produce, particularly that grown in soil, also carries a risk.  These outbreaks highlighted the need to alert consumers to food safety practices associated with the storage, preparation and general handling of raw vegetables. 

The need for the campaign was supported by consumer research carried out by the Agency which highlighted that the perceived risk from food poisoning due to vegetables was low. 

The campaign focuses on the concept of the ‘tap’ as a key component in food safety, namely: 

· the need to wash vegetables before eating them; 

· the need to wash your hands after handling the vegetables, and 

· the need to need to wash chopping boards and utensils after use. 

The campaign will run in Northern Ireland from 5th – 18th December and then for a further two weeks in January 2012.  Copies of the visuals to be used in the campaign are available on the Agency’s website: www.food.gov.uk
I pass this to you for information and consideration.”
Members noted the information contained in 2.1 above.



3.
Health and Safety



Extracted from Chief Environmental Health Officer’s Report:-

“3.1.
 Amendment to Article 30 Health and Safety at Work (NI) Order 1978
Article 30 of the Health and Safety at Work (Northern Ireland) Order 1978 currently prohibits the disclosure of relevant information obtained by an officer as the result of the exercise of any power conferred on that officer under the Order.  Article 30 can be seen to run contrary to the principles of Freedom of Information Act 2000 (FOIA) however, Section 75 of the FOIA provides the power to amend or repeal such statutory prohibitions on disclosure should the Government believe it is necessary. 


In 2010 it was proposed that Article 30 be amended in line with the Freedom of Information (Removal and Relaxation of Statutory Prohibitions on Disclosure of Information) Order 2004, which had amended the equivalent legislation in Great Britain.  To inform the public of this proposal and allow the opportunity for comment a web based consultation was run on the Health and Safety Executive Northern Ireland (HSENI web site from 29 September 2010 to 22 December 2010. 


No comments were received and the Ministry of Justice was advised to proceed with the amendment. 

However, I have been advised that it may now be some time before the necessary legislation can be made, due to resource constraints, and HSENI have stated that they will continue to monitor the situation.  In the meantime the Article 30 prohibition on relevant information still applies.

I pass this to you for information and consideration.

3.2.
 Storage and Use of Carbon Dioxide Cylinders - Hospitality Industry

You may recall from an earlier report to Committee (ES14/10) when I informed members on the asphyxiation dangers associated with the storage and use of carbon dioxide (CO2) cylinders in confined spaces within hospitality type premises.  Carbon dioxide is not a poisonous gas but if a cylinder was to leak in a confined space, the carbon dioxide would replace the available oxygen in that space and could lead to an asphyxiation hazard.  In some premises the provision of adequate ventilation will be a suitable control measure, but in other premises the provision of suitable alarm systems may be the only effective way of controlling the risk.  

Earlier this year we wrote to the owners of hospitality type premises informing them of their duties under Regulation 3 of the Management of Health and Safety at Work (NI) Regs 2000 informing business owners of the need to carry out a suitable and sufficient risk assessment concerning the storage of gas cylinders and kegs within their premises and to implement suitable control measures.  Having recently consulted with the Health and Safety Executive NI on the storage of CO2 type cylinders and following clarification on aspects of competent person’s reports, it is my intention that officers from our health and safety section revisit those premises that received the warning letter.  At this stage this would involve approximately 35 premises and where adequate control measures have not been put in place officers will have no alternative but to pursue enforcement action.  This will involved a resource commitment from officers within this department and it may have a financial impact upon the businesses inspected.

I pass this to you for information and consideration.”
Members noted the information contained in 3.1 and 3.2 above.
                     4.       Health Promotion



Extracted from Chief Environmental Health Officer’s Report:-

“4.1. Civic Alcohol Forum – Challenging Underage Drinking 

The Challenging Underage Drinking (CUD) Initiative, undertaken by the Civic Alcohol Forum, for the Derry City Council area, and local residents groups in the Rosemount and Glen areas was launched in January 2011, with the aim of reducing the incidence of alcohol sales to young people, reducing proxy purchasing of alcohol to minors, reducing anti-social behaviour and improving the health of young people by reducing alcohol consumption.  The project also aims to improve the general understanding of alcohol strengths and encourages all agencies and partners to work collectively to tackle the issues of underage drinking through education and restricting access to alcohol.  This unique initiative aimed at reducing underage drinking in the Rosemount and Glen areas without transferring the problem to other parts of the city, has begun to make a difference.

The Mayor, who is the chairman of the Civic Alcohol Forum with Derry City Council endorsing the pilot scheme said feedback in relation to the project has been positive so far, with community police officers, youth workers and community safety wardens all noticing a reduction in alcohol related disorder in the area.  Feedback from some local residents also shows that they have noticed a difference.

Karen Philips, Senior EHO, programme manager for the CAF has reported that this pilot project has enabled agencies to work together to tackle underage drinking and has contributed towards improvements for local community in Rosemount and the Glen.  The pilot project is ongoing and further work is planned within schools relating to awareness of the project and the effect that underage drinking has on local communities. 

The project has involved activities such as high visibility patrols, engagement with young people drinking in the pilot area and visits to discuss proxy buying with retailers.  Evaluation of the pilot scheme involves the collection of alcohol litter in a number of hotspot drinking areas –some area which have seen a notable reduction – the collation of police statistics in relation to disorder, the number of complaints and incidents reported to agencies, as well as conducting residents’ surveys and interacting with licensees and retailers.

Since the pilot scheme has been put in place there has been a downward trend in the amount of alcohol litter found in the Rosemount and Glen areas and statistics show that there was a marked reduction in referrals to youth diversion officers during the summer period of 2011 – (114 for the April to September period in 2010 as compared to 40 for the same period in 2011) showing us that the PSNI had less need to report underage drinkers this year compared to last year. The resident survey carried out to gauge the views of local residents back in March of this year showed that over 92% of the 15% response rate, were aware of a problem with underage drinking in the area with 72% being “very concerned” about it while over 30% said they have been asked to buy alcohol by someone under 18.

Working closely with local schools and community groups, the project intends to promote a ‘mind your mate’ initiative amongst teenagers to raise the issue of safety when they are out at night and are planning a programme of training courses for parents ‘talking about tough issues’ which has been designed by experts to assist parents in discussing alcohol with their teenagers.    

The CAF believes that the multi-agency approach that has been taken in tackling underage drinking in the Rosemount and Glen areas has contributed towards a reduction in problems suffered by some residents.   The PSNI Neighbourhood Sergeant for the pilot area has said that the PSNI are more than happy with the results of this pilot project.  They firmly believe that this has been down to the multi-agency approach and the hard work put in by all the partners.  This is a success story for the residents of the pilot area.

The HURT Group (Have Your Tomorrows) have also endorsed the project and commented that as the newest partner member of the project group, they support the work of the ‘Challenge Underage Drinking’ project. The success of the pilot scheme is a positive step forward in reducing underage and binge drinking in the Glen and Rosemount area, and they would hope to see the ‘Challenge Underage Drinking’ project rolled out to other parts of our city, as they recognise the issues of underage and binge drinking among our young people and the subsequent effects this has within our communities.  I have attached the full CUD report and maps at Appendix EH1 for Members’ information.

I pass this to you for information and consideration.
4.2. SEEDS Community Safety Event – Carbon Monoxide Poisoning

Paul Rafferty, EHO (Health Promotion), participated in the Community Safety Event held in the Craft Village on Wednesday 23 November 2011. Organised by SEEDS, the event focused on a variety of issues that are of particular relevance at this time of year and was supported by a wide range of organisations from within the statutory and voluntary sectors, including:

· Northern Ireland Fire and Rescue Service – Fire safety within the home;

· Police Service for Northern Ireland – crime prevention at home

· Northern Ireland Housing Executive – protecting your home against damage during cold weather

· Northern Ireland Water – preparing for the consequences of severe cold weather

The presentation delivered by Environmental Health focused on the basic precautions that people can take to reduce the risk of carbon monoxide poisoning within their own homes. 

Carbon monoxide is a highly poisonous gas produced by the incomplete combustion of fuels such as coal, gas and oil. It is widely recognised that carbon monoxide can kill, without warning. Between 1 January 2008 and 25 November 2010 there have been 31 carbon monoxide related deaths in Northern Ireland alone. 

However, an indication of the wider harm caused by carbon monoxide poisoning is highlighted by a report recently published by the Department of Health, which reveals that within England, in addition to fatalities, 4,000 people go to A&E and 200 people are hospitalized each year due to carbon monoxide. These figures themselves, however, may underestimate the true extent of harm caused by carbon monoxide, because the early symptoms of carbon monoxide poisoning are often mistaken for common illnesses such as food poisoning and flu.

Most incidents of carbon monoxide poisoning occur within the home and so now, as winter approaches and people begin to use their heating systems more, it is important to remind them of the simple precautions that they can take to keep safe. 

A key message delivered at this event was, therefore, that the risk of carbon monoxide poisoning can be greatly reduced by: 

· ensuring that all gas and fuel appliances, flues and chimneys are correctly installed and serviced by trained, competent and registered engineers 

· keeping rooms well ventilated while using an appliance

· installing an audible carbon monoxide alarm, that meets BS EN 50291 standards, in the home. 

I pass this to you for information and consideration.”
With regard to 4.1 above Members commended the work undertaken by the Civic Alcohol Forum in advancing the Challenging Underage Drinking (CUD) Initiative which had succeeded in reducing incidences of underage drinking in the Rosemount and Glen areas.
A Member of the Sinn Fein grouping enquired if there were currently any proposals being considered with regard to extending the CUD Initiative to other parts of the city.  
The Chief Environmental Health Officer advised that it was the expectation, as a consequence of the success of the Initiative, that it would be extended within the environs of the city and beyond.

Members noted the information contained in 4.2 above.

Town Clerk and Chief Executive’s Report – Matters for Decision.

ES348/11
Street Naming and Property Numbering.



Extracted from Town Clerk and Chief Executive’s Report:-

“The following street naming and property numbering application has been received.

Applicant – James McDaid, 30 Deanfield, Derry.  This developer has proposed the name ‘Old Mill House’ for 4 new dwellings at 72 Victoria Road.

The name retains the title of the former Old Mill House which stood at this location in Newbuildings since 1880.  This name is therefore in accordance with Council’s policy as it commemorates a former building of local historic significance.

Members’ comments and recommendations are sought in respect of the above.”
The Committee  

Recommended
that the new development of 4



dwellings at 72 Victoria 




be named Old Victoria Road.

ES349/11
Inveroe Gardens, Creggan.



Extracted from Town Clerk and Chief Executive’s Report:-

“Members will recall that Council are working in partnership with TRIAX Neighbourhood Management Team to develop the Council owned lands at Inveroe Gardens (ES315/11).

For information, a copy of the plans is enclosed at Appendix A. The proposals involve ‘greening’ of the existing site into a landscaped pocket park, enclosed by a bespoke fence with a central meeting space connected by a formal path network.  Draft plans were presented at a Public Information Session on the 17th November 2011. An invitation letter and accompanying designs were delivered to 40 households that adjoin this space.   Although only a small number attended this meeting, the feedback received was extremely positive. The proposals have been costed by Council’s appointed QS (McCusker Surveyors). It is estimated that the scheme will cost circa £260,000 excl. VAT (excl. Professional fees).

It is therefore recommended that:

(a) Council approve the designs as illustrated in Appendix A subject to the successful outcome of a planning application.

(b) A planning application be submitted to obtain the necessary statutory approvals at the earliest opportunity.

(c) Officers work in partnership with TRIAX Neighbourhood Management Team to identify and secure the necessary funding to implement the project.

Members’ comments and recommendations are sought in respect to the above.”
A Member of the SDLP grouping stated that whilst he would propose and welcome the above project he was disappointed that as an elected representative of the area he had not been formally invited to the public information session which took place on 17th November.  He enquired as to who had arranged the meeting and the rationale which had identified the people who had been invited to attend.
The Parks Development Manager advised that an invitation letter and accompanying designs in terms of the project had been delivered to approximately 40 households in close proximity of the scheme.  He stated that a small number of people had attended the meeting which included largely local residents, community group representation and Councillor Campbell.
The Acting Chairperson stated that it was highly regrettable that elected Members had not been formally invited to attend the Public Information Session on 17th November in terms of the Inveroe project and stated that it was essential that Officers put in place mechanisms to prevent such a situation recurring.
The City Engineer in apologising for the above situation advised that further opportunities for public engagement would emerge through the advancement of the project which would assist in rectifying the above oversight.

A Member of the Sinn Fein grouping stated that the identified lands at Inveroe were currently being utilised as rubbish and bonfire sites and the above proposals in terms of the greening of the site had received wide public support.
The Committee  

Recommended 
that (a) Council approve the 



designs as illustrated in Appendix 




A in relation to greening of 




Inveroe Gardens subject to the




successful outcome of a planning




application;




(b) a planning application be 




submitted to obtain the necessary




statutory approvals at the earliest




opportunity; and



(c) Officers work in partnership




with TRIAX Neighbourhood 




Management Team to identify and




secure the necessary funding to




implement the project.
ES350/11
Civic Apiary adjoining Brooke Park.



Extracted from Town Clerk and Chief Executive’s Report:-

“Members are aware of plans to develop a Civic Apiary adjoining Brooke Park on lands behind Christ Church (PR124/11).

The City Engineer’s Department has designed the proposed Civic Apiary based on best practice and in consultation with the local Bee Association, Christ Church and project partners An Gaelaras.  A copy of the plans is in enclosed plan in Appendix B.  A cost estimate for the scheme is currently being commissioned. For information, these plans have been forwarded to Clarendon Manor residents who live in close proximity to the planned Apiary seeking their comments on the project.

It is therefore recommended that:

(a) The designs are approved for the new Civic Apiary adjoining Brooke Park subject to the successful outcome of a planning application.

(b) A planning application is submitted to obtain the necessary statutory approvals at the earliest opportunity.

(c) Officers work in partnership with the local Bee Association, Christ Church and An Gaelaras to identify and secure the necessary funding to implement the proposal. 

Members’ comments and recommendations are sought in respect to the above.”
A Member of the Sinn Fein grouping stated that his Party wished to specifically welcome the above project in that it would extend the realm of the tourism product within the Bogside in addition to establishing a unique Civic Apiary project in a strategic Park within the environs of the city which was currently underutilised.
The Committee  

Recommended 
that (a) Council approve the designs




for the new Apiary adjoining




Brooke Park as illustrated in




Appendix B subject to the 




successful outcome of a planning




application;




(b) a planning application be 




submitted to obtain the necessary




statutory approvals at the earliest




opportunity;




(c) Officers work in partnership




with the Local Bee Association,




Christ Church and An Gaelaras to

identify and secure the necessary funding in respect of the above.
ES351/11
Creggan Burn Park Greenway.



Extracted from Town Clerk and Chief Executive’s Report:-

“Members are aware of the Access Plan (2009-2014), which was endorsed in October 2009 (PR240/09). The Plan sets out a vision for the development of a comprehensive Greenway network across the City details of which are available online at www.derrycity.gov.uk/access.  The Access Plan identified that the lack of off road Greenway provision in Creggan Burn Park is the missing element in providing a viable connection between Creggan Burn Park and Ballyarnett Country Park.

Members will further recall the recommendation that Officers proceed to develop plans for Creggan Burn Park in linking this green space to Creggan Road, Glen Road, Baldrick Crescent and Lowry’s Lane (ES19/11).  A complimentary item will be presented to December’s Environmental Services Committee in relation to Lowry’s Lane.

This item presents details of the Creggan Burn Greenway designs, outlines the results of the community engagement process and seeks authority to proceed.

(a) Design Proposals

Following engagement with GDI, DRD Road Service, PSNI, Elected Members and a number of community representatives, a draft Design proposal was developed for the Creggan Burn Park. Two stakeholder engagement meetings were convened. For Members’ information a copy of these proposals are enclosed in Appendix C. 

(b) Community Engagement and Consultation

The draft plans were presented at a Public Information Session on the 23rd November 2011. An invitation letter and accompanying plans were delivered to 212 households adjoining Creggan Burn Park. The meeting was attended by 55 members of the public.  The feedback received included:

-
A general welcome of the proposals

-
A need to consider the provision of access controls at Baldrick Crescent and Lower Nassau Street

-
A need to review the special provision of street lighting

-
A need to integrate locally based community and youth development in the area in order to promote local ownership of park

As a result of this, the plans were revised accordingly.

It is therefore recommended that;

(a) Council approve the design for the Creggan Burn Greenway project subject to the successful outcome of a planning application.

(b) A planning application is submitted to obtain the necessary statutory approvals at the earliest opportunity.

(c) Officers work in partnership with the Outer West Neighbourhood Partnership to identify and secure the necessary funding.

Members’ comments and recommendations are sought in respect to the above.”
A Member of the Sinn Fein grouping welcomed the above project and expressed the hope that the above proposals in addition to the rollout of the Underage Drinking Initiative would remove in the long term the nuisance of antisocial activity in the area.

The Committee  

Recommended 
that (a) Council approve the design for



the Creggan Burn Greenway project




as illustrated in Appendix C




subject to the successful outcome of a




Planning application;




(b) a planning application be submitted to




obtain the necessary statutory approvals




at the earliest opportunity; and




(c) Officers work in partnership with the 




Outer West Neighbourhood Partnership




to identify and secure the necessary 




Funding.
ES352/11
Kilfennan Valley Park. 



Extracted from Town Clerk and Chief Executive’s Report:-

“Members will recall the endorsement of the Caw/Nelson Drive Action Group (CDNAG) application to the Greencare Northwest Project (Year 7) to develop play/MUGA proposals for Kilfennan Valley Park (ES244/10). In addition, a 3 Stage Engagement Plan was endorsed to advance proposals to design stage (ES305/10).

This item seeks (a) to update Members on the outcome of the Engagement Plan (b) present the proposals and costings and (c) request authority to proceed with recommendations.

(a) Engagement Plan Outcome
Groundwork (NI) has completed the Consultation findings Report in respect of this project.  A full copy of this report is available from Groundwork (NI), with key findings of the consultation as detailed below.

Stage 1 of the engagement process involved Groundwork (NI) undertaking a series of face-to-face meetings with relevant stakeholders to obtain an understanding of their current use of Kilfennan Valley Park, the barriers to their participation and establishment of their aspirations for the future development of the park. 

In total 60 individuals were engaged from a wide range of stakeholder organisations.  The findings indicate that 100% of the respondents rate the existing facilities namely the play area, car parking, changing/toilet facilities as ‘poor’ or ‘very poor’.  Respondents indicated that with the exception of the park’s walkways they do not use the current facilities due to their current condition.  Numerous suggestions for improvement were received ranging from the need to invest in better play provision for all, improve lighting, on site car parking provision, better changing facilities and the need to improve Maggie Murphy’s lane.

Stage 2 of the engagement plan involved the delivery of a previously approved questionnaire to 720 houses within a defined catchment area.  A low response rate of 8.9% was received.  The main findings of the respondents are summarised as follows:

1. 98% rate the existing facilities as ‘poor’ or ‘very poor’.

2. The only facility that was rated as ‘excellent’ or ‘very good’ was the new grass pitch at Kilfennan Valley Park.

3. The existing facilities including the toddlers play area was described as unsafe, the junior area was viewed as mucky/flooded. 

4. The lack of lighting and problems associated with broken glass, dog fouling and the uneven nature of paths associated with Maggie Murphy’s lane needed attention.

5. Ideas for improvement included the need for additional and updated play provision, better fencing around the play areas, off street parking, lighting of paths, resurfacing of Maggie Murphy’s Lane and improved standard of maintenance.
6. The three top suggestions for improvements identified were the need for a seated area, play ground for all ages and a floodlight MUGA / all weather pitch.

Stage 3 of the Engagement Plan involved the Draft plans displayed in the Community House.  A Public Information Session was organised on 18th October 2011.  This meeting was hosted by CNDAG and Groundwork (NI) supported by a Council Officer. Invitations were delivered to the 720 households within the defined catchment area in advance of the Public Information Session. In total, 35 residents attended the Information Session. Of these, 26 feedback forms were received, which indicated that the proposals met with respondents’ expectations (100% support recorded). Feedback   was extremely positive. Minor amendments to the design were made such as the inclusion of a ball retaining net at the existing pitch given its proximity to the proposed car park.

In conclusion, there is very strong support from the wider community to progress with the proposed designs as presented to this Committee.

(b) Proposals and Costings
For information, a copy of the final agreed Masterplan is enclosed at Appendix D(1) and Appendix D(2). The proposed scheme supports the need to provide the following project elements:

(a) to develop a new vehicular and segregated pedestrian entrance/s into the park to DRD Roads Service standards with associated sight-lines and raised table for traffic calming on Kinsale Drive.

(b) to provide on site car-parking (24 spaces) in line with DRD Roads Service requirements and lighting of same for user safety. 

(c) to provide new play provision to cater for both toddler and junior play within a secure and gated facility to the highest standard in line with recently provided new play environments across the City and district.

(d) to provide a state-of-the art 7 aside floodlit MUGA facility (2G) to a recognised standard (37m x 67m) that can be subdivided into three 5 aside pitches also to a recognised and approved standard. 

(e) to provide connecting paths that are lit between the planned facilities for safer use.

(f) to identify a space within the Masterplan for a future building to cater for changing/toilets provision and other community uses.  The detail of this new build will be the subject of a separate design/planning process when the specific requirements and wider uses are fully considered.

(g) to soften the planned developments through avenue tree planting.

The Kilfennan Play/MUGA project has been costed by Ground Work (NI) Senior Landscape Support Officer at an estimated cost of circa £788,000 + VAT (excluding professional fees).  Members are advised that no funding to date has been secured for this project, however, the scheme can be delivered in phases over time as and when finances become available.

It is therefore recommended that:

(a) Council approve the designs for the Kilfennan Valley Park Play/MUGA provision and associated facilities subject to the successful outcome of a planning application.

(b) A planning application is submitted to obtain the necessary statutory approvals at the earliest opportunity.

(c) Officers work in partnership with the CNDAG to identify and secure the necessary funding to advance and deliver the project in a phased basis.

Members’ comments and recommendations are sought in respect of the above.”
A Member of the Unionist grouping welcomed the above project.
The Committee  

Recommended 
that (a) Council approve the designs for



the Kilfennan Valley Park Play/Muga provision



as illustrated in Appendix D(1) and D(2)




and associated facilities subject




to the successful outcome of a planning




application;




(b) a planning application be submitted




to obtain the necessary statutory




approvals at the earliest opportunity;




and
(c) Officers work in partnership with the 




CNDAG to identify and secure the 




necessary funding to advance and 




deliver the project in a phased basis.
ES353/11
Lowry’s Lane Greenway.



Extracted from Town Clerk and Chief Executive’s Report:-

“Members will recall Council’s previous endorsement of the “Recommendations and Options Report” regarding access concerns and antisocial activity at Lowry’s Lane (ES87/08) and an “Action Plan” for addressing those concerns (ES274/10) which recommended that Officers:

· Continue to implement actions identified in the Action Plan.

· Prepare a Masterplan for Lane upgrade works which will be made available for public consultation.

· Continue to work with all statutory and community representatives to identify a working methodology for addressing antisocial activities. 

This item provides Members with information on the design proposals, outlines the results of the community engagement process and seeks authority to proceed.

Design Proposals

In response to an Options Report regarding Access Concerns along Lowry’s Lane, a Public Information Session was held in April 2011 and information was collected from a household survey carried out in June 2011.  From a legal and technical viewpoint the findings collated support Option 2 - Improve the existing Laneway and increase its pedestrian and cycling use as the most appropriate method to resolve many of the antisocial activities occurring at the location. 

Following further engagement with GDI, DRD Road Service, PSNI, Elected Members and a number of community representatives, a draft Design proposal has been developed for improving the existing Laneway.  A copy of these proposals are enclosed at Appendix E. 

Community Engagement and Consultation

For Members’ information the draft plans were presented at a Public Information session on 23rd November 2011. An invitation letter and accompanying plans were delivered to 180 households adjoining Lowry’s Lane. The meeting was attended by 55 members of the public. The feedback received included:

· A general welcome for the proposals

· A need to install fencing which complements that proposed for the new Doire Colmcille pitch

· Consideration of tree ownership and condition as part of the long term management of the lane

· Consideration of further community and youth development initiatives for the area.

As a result of the feedback received, the plans were revised accordingly.

It is therefore recommended that:

(a) The designs for the Lowry’s Lane Greenway are approved subject to the successful outcome of a planning application.

(b) A planning application is submitted to obtain the necessary statutory approvals at the earliest opportunity.

(c) Officers work in partnership with the Outer West Neighbourhood Partnership to identify and secure the necessary funding to implement the proposed improvement measures.

Members’ comments and recommendations are sought in respect of the above.”
The Chairperson welcomed the above project.  He stated that he would wish at this stage to commend the City Engineer and his team on the excellent work which they had undertaken in terms of the advancement of environmental schemes in the areas identified in the last three reports.  He stated that such work would potentially secure significant investment in the identified areas.
The Committee  

Recommended 
that (a) the designs for the Lowry’s Lane




Greenway as outlined in Appendix E above 



be approved subject to the successful 



outcome of a planning application; 




(b) a planning application be submitted to 




obtain the necessary statutory approvals




at the earliest opportunity; and




(c) Officers work in partnership with the 




Outer West Neighbourhood Partnership




to identify and secure the necessary




funding to implement the proposed




Improvement measures.  

ES354/11
Applications to Renew a Road Service Licence.



Extracted from Town Clerk and Chief Executive’s Report:-



“I have received correspondence from Driver and Vehicle Agency,     


(Appendix F) advising that they have received the following 




applications to renew Road Service Licences:-

-
Moneymore Coaches Ltd. t/a Chambers Coach Hire (in administration) Ltd. 27 High Street, Moneymore, BT45 7PA



-
A1 Coach Travel Ltd. 21 Whitehouse Road, Londonderry 




BT48 ONE

-
Gerard Majella Meehan – 52c The Cottage, Stanleys Walk, Derry BT48 9HH.

-
Andrew Agnew - 62 The Grange, Lurgan, County Armagh BT67 9JA.

-
CA Cabs Ltd., 25 Shanmaghery Road, Galbally, Co. Tyrone BT70 2PA.

-
Michael Joseph Sloan, t/a TM Transport and Coach Hire, Unit 10 Dunmurry Industrial Estate, Dunmurry BT17 9HU.

-
Maura Hackett (previously Maura Breen), t/a A-2-B Coaches, 62 Rose Cottages, Portadown, Co. Armagh BT62 1RY.



I await your recommendation.”
The Committee  

Recommended 
that Council endorse the above 






applications to Renew Road 








Service Licences submitted







by the Driver and Vehicle 







Agency.


Matters For Information.

ES355/11
Northern Group Building Control Committee Minutes.



Extracted from Town Clerk and Chief Executive’s Report::-


“I attach at Appendix G Minutes of Meeting of the Northern Group Building Control Committee held on 7th September, 2011.”

The Committee noted the information contained in the above item.

ES356/11
Private Streets (Northern Ireland) Order 1980.
Extracted from Town Clerk and Chief Executive’s Report:-

“For Members’ information correspondence has been received from Roads Service advising that the following developments have been adopted (Appendix H):
Stoney Path – Developer:  Henderson property Development Ltd
Stage 11

Blackthorn Manor – Developer: J S F Builders 

Stage 3

Good Shepherds Glen - Developer: J S F Builders

Stages 2 and 3”


The Committee noted the information contained in the above item.

ES357/11
Result of Legal Proceedings



Council ~v~ Gavin Quigley



Breach of On-Street Drinking Bye-Law.


Extracted from Town Clerk and Chief Executive’s Report:-
“The City Secretary and Solicitor has reported to me as follows:-

‘The above-mentioned prosecution came before the Magistrates’ Court on 20th October 2011.

The Defendant did not appear and was not represented.

The Court convicted the Defendant in his absence on the basis of the tendered evidence and imposed a fine of £40.00, together with an Order to pay £75.00 towards the Council’s legal costs and its expenses of £16.00 making a total monetary penalty of £131.00.’”
The Committee noted the information contained in the above item.
The Meeting terminated at 3.20 p.m.
